POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT 7.30PM ON 14 NOVEMBER 2018

Present:
J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, A Munro, A Thomson and D West
 

Attending:
Cllrs and D Milligan, J Bernard, P Atkinson, A Cunningham

Apologies         S Waterston, Cllrs D Alexander and J Lay Douglas, K Wightman
            
             E Spence, J Cameron J Kirkwood and PC J Cassidy     

1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   JA welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 10 October 2018 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 2.1.  Road sign on Polton Road still not repaired.

2.2
Item 2.2.  Speed sensor at Cameron Crescent still not moved. 

2.2
Cllr DM reported there was a moratorium on unnecessary expenditure at present but once removed then such signs would take precedence.
2.3
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AT and seconded by AM.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 14 November.





          Bank                               Cash

B/F                                                               431.16                             0.00

Expenditure:                                                     6.00

Income:   Interest                                              0.06

Total Bank and cash                                     437.22
3.2
Chair reported on a meeting he had attended at Midlothian Council on scoring of grant applications.  Decisions taken would go to Cabinet for approval and results notified in the New Year.  

3.3
DW advised that Spanglefish was no longer operational as regards our Facebook page.  Now it was just the community council name and a change of email address added.

4.
Secretary’s Report
4.1
A request for financial support had been received from the Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights Events Committee.  It was agreed to give £300 to sponsor an event.

4.2
Correspondence had been received from Bonnyrigg & Lasswade Community Council regarding HS11 development setting out compelling reasons why it should not go ahead.  However, Cllr DM pointed out that should Midlothian Council refuse the application then the Developers would turn to the Scottish Government for a ruling where consent if normally granted.   If HS11 goes head then it was suggested that the developers should consider looking at extending bus services.  A bus development grant was needed.  If there was a good bus service then people would be more inclined to move to Hopefield if they knew there was a good bus service.

5.
Police Report

5.1
During the month of October 2018 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 76 recorded crimes reported, of which 40 were solved (53% solvency). During this time period, there were 347 calls to Police Scotland. 
5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

About 7pm Monday the 1st of October a youth stole alcohol from Co-operative. The youth was subsequently traced and charged.

Overnight between Monday the 1st and Tuesday the 2nd of October a blue and silver Mercedes Sprinter van parked on Cameron Crescent was broken into and a number of tools stolen.

About 10:30pm on Tuesday the 2nd of October a small quantity of cannabis was recovered from a property at Andy Kelly View. A 30 year old man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 11pm on Wednesday the 3rd of October a vehicle was stopped on Lasswade Road and a small quantity of drugs was recovered from within. The 27 year old man driving has been reported for drugs offences.

About 8pm on Friday the 5th of October an 18 year old man was searched and found in possession of drugs and an offensive weapon after being seen acting suspiciously at Bonnyrigg Primary School. The matter has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

Overnight between Saturday the 6th and Sunday the 7th of October a grey Peugeot 308 car parked on Pryde Avenue was damaged.

About 10pm Sunday the 7th of October a 39 year old woman was found driving a vehicle without insurance at High Street. The vehicle was seized and the matter reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

Overnight between Monday the 8th and Tuesday the 9th of October a Black Range Rover Sport was stolen from Andy Kelly View.

About 4:30pm on Tuesday the 9th of October a man stole several items from Tesco Express. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

About 11pm on Wednesday the 10th of October a 27 year old man was found sitting within a vehicle in possession of drugs at King George V Park. The matter has been reported the Procurator Fiscal.

About 5pm on Thursday the 11th of October two women stole meat items from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

About 9am, Friday the 12th of October a warrant was executed at a property on Sherwood Court where a quantity of drugs was recovered. A 19 year old man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for drugs offences.

About 6pm Friday the 12th of October a 29 year old man was stopped driving a stolen vehicle at Peacock Parkway. The man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for various Road Traffic offences.

About 11pm on Sunday the 14th of October an off road bike was reported being driven on Polton Street and elsewhere in the Bonnyrigg area. A 21 year old man was subsequently traced and charged with various Road Traffic offences and the relevant bike seized. 

About 9:20am on Monday the 15th of October a man stole beauty products from Lloyds Pharmacy. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

Overnight between Monday the 15th and Tuesday the 16th of October a grey Vauxhall Corsa parked on Sherwood Loan was scratched and damaged.

Overnight between Monday the 15th and Tuesday the 16th of October the registration plate of a white Ford Transit parked on Polton Bank was stolen.

About 10pm on Tuesday the 16th of October an unknown person attempted to gain entry to Pittendreich Nursing Home. 

2 female youths were identified and charged after a man was assaulted on Lothian Street on 17th of October 2018. The incident had been captured on a mobile phone camera and was being circulated on Facebook and other social media.

About 7:30pm on Friday the 19th of October a woman stole a quantity of soap powder from Tesco Express. Enquiries are ongoing to identify this woman.

About 8pm on Friday the 19th of October a 21 year old man was arrested after behaving in a threatening and abusive manner at Polton Street. The matter has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 7pm on Monday the 22nd of October the occupier of a property at Dobbies Road discovered that entry had been gained to the property, but nothing taken.

About 7pm on Tuesday the 23rd of October 2 men attempted to steal alcohol from Co-operative, but were stopped by staff and the alcohol recovered. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the men.

Overnight between Monday the 22nd and Tuesday the 23rd of October unknown persons used black spray paint to apply religiously motivated hate graffiti to the walls of Our Lady of Consolation RC Church, Hawthorden Avenue. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible and police request any members of the public that possess information that may assist enquiries to come forward.

Overnight between Thursday the 25th and Friday the 26th of October a silver Mazda CX5 parked on Cameron Crescent was stolen and later recovered elsewhere in Bonnyrigg. 

About 8:30pm on Sunday the 28th of October the window of a property a Gordon Avenue was smashed.

Overnight between Friday the 26th and Saturday the 27th of October a gate and fence at a property on Sherwood Court was damaged.

On Monday the 29th of October suspect bogus workmen were active in the Bonnyrigg area offering gutter clearing/repairs and roof repairs driving what was believed to be a red Ford Transit Connect. Members of the public are reminded to be vigilant to door step crime and cold callers. 

Overnight between Tuesday the 30th and Wednesday the 31st of October black spray paint was used to graffiti the walls at St Mary’s Primary School. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

About 8:30pm on Wednesday the 31st of October 2 youths refused to leave Co-operative and were threatening and abusive to staff. Both were traced and have been charged. 

About 9pm on Wednesday the 31st of October the window of a property at Durham Grove was damaged. 

5.3
There were a number of calls made to police regarding youths causing a nuisance, particularly around the town centre, King George V Park, Lasswade Centre and the building site at Hopefield. Prior to Halloween police worked closely with shops and premises that supply eggs urging them not to sell eggs to children and youths. Despite this there were still several calls made to police regarding youths throwing eggs. Police patrols were targeted accordingly. 

5.4
A multi-agency licensing meeting was held with management at Co-operative regarding the layout of the store and several recommendations were made regarding crime prevention. Local Co-operative management will now liaise with their head office.  Regarding that meeting it was noted there was awareness that children were putting themselves in danger with the Co-op in breach of the Licensing Act.  If they state that the layout must remain as it is then they need to employ Security.
5.5
If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers PC Jonny Cassidy or PC Owen Findlay via 101 or email:  jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk owen.findlay@scotland.pnn.police.uk
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM confirmed that the brown bin collection charge was agreed at £35.  It had been delayed to see whether the cost could be added to council rent or council tax but the Council was advised that would not be legal.   There was further discussion about the Council’s budget and Cllr DM stated that all non statutory services would disappear if the Scottish Government did not increase its funding to Midlothian Council.
7.
Any Other Business

7.1
AT had attended a meeting on proposals for a crematorium to be built on land at Wadingburn on the road to Loanhead.  Proposals included the opportunity for hour long services, parking for 70 vehicles with an additional 70 spaces if needed.  Objections to the proposals included the level of traffic and the development on surrounding woodland.  The developers were looking to work with communities, schools about wildlife concerns.
7.2
Chair reported that Poltonhall Galaday Committee had asked if it could use railings to put up notices.  Cllr DM advised that if permission was sought then the answer would be no.  

7.3
It was noted that developers were supposed to plant in trees on Auld Coal Road on the Hopefield Estate but that had not happened.   Residents were advised to take it up with Midlothian Council.   Cllr DM advised that if it was in an area adopted by the Council then he would pass on the information to Council Officers.

7.4
Cllr DM was asked about proposals for relocation to Hopefield of Council Offices and advised that information would be published on the Council website in January.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 December 2018
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